STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

DEVELOPMENT AND FINANCE COMMITTEES MEETING

May 21, 2019
A joint meeting of the Development and Finance Committees of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at 11:00 a.m. on Tuesday, May 21, 2019, at Evergreen Conference Center, Stone Mountain Park, Stone Mountain, Georgia.
FINANCE COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT
Roy Roberts, Finance Committee Member

Gregory Levett, Sr., Finance Committee

DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT
Ray S. Smith III, Chairman Development Committee

Joan Thomas, Development Committee Member
Dick Childers, Development Committee Member 
Perry Tindol, Development Committee Member
SMMA BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT
Jeff Cown, Finance Committee Member
Scott Johnson, Chairman Finance Committee
OTHERS PRESENT
Carolyn Meadows, SMMA Board Chairman

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.
Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance / Administration
Becky Kelley, Director of Operations and Planning

Bob Cowhig, Director of Planning and Development
Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager
Duane Studdard, Manager
Mike Lee, Assistant Director of Public Safety
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order. 
 Review of Year-to-Date Financial Statements

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through March 31, 2019 were $2,631,381 compared to a budgeted amount of $2,614,500. Total operating expenses year to date were $1,504,524, compared to the budgeted amount of $1,887,919. The net operating profit before depreciation was $1,169,136 compared to a budgeted amount of $754,581. The year to date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $94,406 compared to a budgeted loss of $664,915.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $1,990,492 year to date.  The net increase in cash year to date was $1,723,659.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $15,538,672. A correction to the year to date calendar heading was made to reflect 2019.
Discussion of Adoption of Resolution Regarding General Obligation Bonds

Mr. Stephens informed the Board that SMMA had been successful in obtaining $5 million in general obligation bonds from the State of Georgia for the roads in the campground. Mr. Stephens explained that the resolution needs to be passed for SMMA to accept the bonds. He said the Board should take a vote in the Board meeting and asked if anyone had any questions. The Board members read over the resolution. The Board thanked Mr. Stephens for obtaining the bonds.
Cyber Security Update


Mr. Stephens explained to the Board that SMMA experienced a cyber-attack, including ransomware, on April 9, 2019, but has recovered.  He asked Mr. Studdard to give the Board an overview. 


Mr. Studdard passed out a document that detailed what occurred and the timeline as well as lessons learned from the attack. The good news is that we are far better protected today because of the attack. No data was lost, and everything has been restored.  Mr. Studdard told the Board that, this afternoon, they would meet Robert Lokey, who does IT work for SMMA and two gentlemen from the GTA who were instrumental in helping SMMA recover. 
Wayfinding Project Update

Ms. Kelley told the Board that the new Park signage is currently being installed. The high access points are currently being worked on. It is a three-phase process. The first phase will involve some of the critically important signs. They must also hand dig on the site because of the rock. The response to the signs has been positive so far. Ms. Kelley asked the Board to let her know what they think. She said when the first phase is complete, she will work with Herschend to determine what will be included in the second phase. 
Capital Update
There are three capital projects in progress. The first is the top of the mountain HVAC replacement with an estimated cost of $250,000. Mr. Cowhig stated that the pre-bid meeting should be in mid-September. Expenditures to date are $2,250 with an estimated remaining cost of $247,750. 
The second capital project in progress is the top of the mountain doors replacement with an estimated cost of $150,000. This project is underway and should start in about three weeks. There are no expenditures to date. 
The third capital project in process are the protective barriers with an estimated cost of $224,000. Mr. Cowhig told the Board they were working on the scope of the project. Mr. Cowhig said this project is taking longer than anticipated. For the summer, they have temporarily placed removable barriers. Expenditures to date are $$4,200 with an estimated remaining cost of $219,800.

Ms. Kelly said there were a couple of other capital projects. One is the campground project. As soon as SMMA gets the bond money they will prepare to get started. Ms. Kelley said SMMA was working with Herschend to make some repairs because of erosion on the golf course. 


Mr. Studdard informed the Board that the Evergreen Hotel roof is being replaced and should be completed within the next three weeks. It is about seventy percent completed. 

Updates 

Chief Kelley told the Board that Jason Bateman is filming a season of the TV show Ozarks at the Riverboat complex. They are renovating the second floor of the building for the show. When they are finished, they will end up spending about $300,000 on the building. They should be finished with the work around the middle of June. 


Chief Kelley also talked about the impact of the movies on the police department. This year there have been 34 filmings in the Park. They have paid the police officers and rangers about $206,000 in off duty pay. It is a nice incentive for officers to be able to have off duty work. 

Visitor attendance has been up on the weekends. The weather has been great, and the natural district has been extremely busy on Saturdays and Sundays. 

Report on Hotel Renovation


Mr. Stephens went over the Evergreen Renovation. He discussed three sections, budget, project scope and additional scope.

 The total project amount is $15,000,000. The design cost is $258,785. GSFIC has a contingency fund of $1,400,000 set aside in case something unforeseen happens. After much hard work and negotiations, the Winter Construction cost is $11,884,698 which means we are under budget by $1,456,913. 
Hopefully SMMA can do some additional renovations to the hotel. SMMA will now try to renovate the lobby, restaurant, as well as the 336 guestrooms, suites and ADA rooms. The corridors and elevator lobbies will receive new wall vinyl, carpet, artwork and furniture. Construction will begin on July 15th and be completed in March of 2020. 

The Board members were able to tour three model rooms in the hotel.
Meeting adjourned at 12:00 p.m.

Notes taken by
Debbie Blihovde
PAGE  
1

